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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council 

held on Monday 10 August 2020 at 7.00pm on Zoom Pro
135/20 Present and Apologies

Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Sargent (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Harris and Cllr Mrs Pickering, 
Mrs L Goldsmith (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) and 7 members of the public participated.  
136/20 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Pickering:  Voluntary Declaration as the spouse of the ward member.

Cllr. Mrs Harris: Declared a Pecuniary Interest in any discussion regarding Hornets Football Club.
137/20 Minutes of the meeting of 13 July 2020
Resolved: 
That the Minutes of the meeting held on the 13 July 2020 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
138/20 Matters Arising: Nothing to discuss.
139/20 Open session 

Halden Hornets Football Club – Claire Silcock spoke on behalf of the Hornets Football Club and advised Members of the measures the club have put in place to adhere to the Football Association’s guidance on Covid-19.  A full risk assessment has been prepared following the Football Association’s endorsement for contact sport matches to recommence in September 2020.  The Risk Assessment covers all aspects including the supporters, players and use of the pavilion.  The club will have 4 teams in the Ashford league this season and will require the pitches on Saturday morning and Sunday.  Claire Silcock explained that it would be helpful, in terms of social distancing, if the Parish Council could agree to a suggestion for the bottom of the sports field to be used for parking.  Alternative suggestions on parking would also be welcome.
P20/00800/AS – New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden  - a member of the public spoke in support of this planning proposal.                                                                                

Oak Tree Field – A member of the public reported that a caravan and cars are being stored on the field.
140/20/1 PCSO’s report
Members noted that High Halden is to be now covered by a new PCSO Kyle Farnfield who has been trained for the role by PCSO Kate Richards.  PCSO Farnfield will be covering Bethersden, Biddenden, Charing, Egerton, High Halden, Little Chart, Pluckley and Smarden.  Cllrs. Robinson, Sargent and the Clerk are due to meet with the new PCSO tomorrow to walk around the village to introduce him to the parish.  An issue with ponies and traps being spotted on the football pitch and vehicles speeding out of the Jubilee Fields car park will be discussed.  
140/20/2 Community Warden report

Kathy Carter, Community Warden, unfortunately is still unable to return to full duties following an injury earlier in the year.  The Clerk has been in touch with KCC who are unable to offer any alternative regular cover but did agree to send a warden from another area along if needed.  The Clerk is hoping that the PCSO will be able to address some of the issues that the Community Warden would ordinarily have assisted with
141/20 To approve the appointment of a Park Keeper
The position for a Park Keeper for the sports pitches was advertised on the Parish Council website and on the village Facebook page.  Cllrs. Robinson and Sargent interviewed 2 applicants for the role and suggested that Mr Marcus Digby is appointed.  Members resolved to ratify a decision between meetings to appoint Mr Marcus Digby as a Park Keeper with the agreed job description.  Mr Digby has accepted the position and is aware that his salary will be paid on presentation of a timesheet at the national minimum wage hourly rate and that he will be responsible for making his own arrangements for PAYE.
142/20 Speedwatch – To consider the feasibility of setting up a scheme in High Halden                                                                                           The Speedwatch Co-ordinator for Kent Police has advised the Clerk that the Parish Council has previously been set up on the Kent Police system for Speedwatch and that some sites were identified at the time.  The Clerk and Cllrs. Robinson and Sargent will meet with the Speedwatch Co-ordinator to assess the suitability of these sites and to see, given the recent speed reduction on the A28, whether any other sites can be identified.  The Clerk will also start the process of trying to get volunteers.  Volunteers will be trained online and will then need to be supervised by the Clerk, who is a trained facilitator and runs the scheme in another parish, on their first session.  
143/20 – To consider quotes for tree work required to complete the clearance of the ditches                Members considered two quotes to remove the storm damaged limbs and compromised main stem of a willow tree which is blocking a drain on the side of the football pitch. Members resolved to accept the quote from Aspire for £530.00 (excluding VAT) which includes removing all the debris and waste.
144/20 – To consider a quote for repairs needed to the bridge joining the football pitches to Jubilee Park.  
The handrails on the bridge joining the football pitch to Jubilee Park need replacing.  A quote of £850.00 (excluding VAT) to replace the wooden handrails with metal ones and to install the appropriate metalwork was considered.  Members agreed that the Clerk should obtain a second opinion and quote.
145/20 - To consider a proposal to place benches around the playground and sports pitches at Jubilee Park                                                                                                       Members noted that the Clerk had received a request for benches to be placed around the playground and sports pitches at Jubilee Park for residents to use to sit and enjoy the amenities which has become more paramount since Covid-19.   Members agreed this would be beneficial and that it would be a lovely idea to give local residents an opportunity to donate a bench and perhaps dedicate this to a family member who may have enjoyed these wonderful amenities.  Cllrs. Robinson and Sargent and the Clerk will meet to discuss the possible location and number of benches required.                                                                                                                                                                                      
146/20 – To receive an update on the Highways Improvement Plan for High Halden                                                         Members noted that KCC has advised the Clerk that they will be looking to investigate future highway schemes in the new year when more funding becomes available.  The HIP is a live working document and KCC now have a copy of the one for High Halden which lists potential highway improvement schemes for the village in order of priority.
147/20 – To review the use of email addresses for Parish Councillors                                                                                                                                    Cllr. Robinson was pleased to report that all Councillors can now access their Parish Council G-mail email account and are no longer using personal email addresses for Parish Council business and are therefore now GDPR compliant.
148/20 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Pickering assumed the Chair as Planning Portfolio holder.

Planning applications

P20/00800/AS – New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden                                                                                      Demolition of existing buildings and erection of five dwellings and garaging with landscaping and biodiversity enhancements, (Alternative to 19/01646 and 19/01653)                                                                                               Resolved: We object to this development as it is outside the Village Envelope which was initiated to clearly define the growth limits of our village. Furthermore, this additional development does not take into account the significant growth already taken place in High Halden. The Local Plan has agreed development sites approved by the Planning Inspectorate. The local community needs homes for first time buyers and affordable homes. This urgent need cannot be incorporated into small estates below 10 houses which is clear in this application as the planned 5 dwellings are large executive houses and do not really fit into the more modest buildings around the immediate building site.  A permit for the site would also encroach further into the rural gap between High Halden and its neighbouring village. With developments in place and agreed developments under the Local Plan High Halden is scheduled to grow by 25%, which in any case is more than sufficient for one community.   Members also resolved that the Borough Councillor should call the application in to the Planning Committee should the Planning Officer be mindful to approve the application.                                           Planning applications received after the distribution of the agenda                                                                            20/01020/AS - Agricultural Barn at, Spring Bourne Farm, Harris Lane, High Halden                                                      Prior approval for change of use from one agricultural barn and land within its curtilage to two dwelling houses and associated operational development.                                                                                                                                                                                            Resolved: No objection to Prior Approval being granted though noted that the Parish Council can only object or approve on the receipt of a full planning application.  
Approvals:
18/00262/CONB/AS - Land between Ransley Oast and Greenside, Ashford Road, High Halden
Discharge of conditions 4 & 9                                                                                                                                         20/00573/AS – Cherry Tree Farm Equine and Pet Crematorium, Cherry Tree Farm, High Halden                                  A new purpose build building to house a replacement cremator, whilst retaining the existing cremator building for agricultural storage.                                                                                                                                                   20/00739/AS - Hales Place, Woodchurch Road, High Halden
Conversion and change of use of rural building into offices (B1 Use)                                                                         20/00685/AS - 2 Little Hookstead, Wrens Nest Lane, High Halden
Prior approval for change of use from agricultural building (oast) including land within its curtilage 20/00672/AS – Forge Bungalow, Tilden Close, High Halden                                                                                               Outline application with all matters reserved for replacement 3 bedroom chalet bungalow.o one dwelling house and associated operational development                                                                                             19/00987/CONC/AS – Land to the south west of Elm Tree Grange, High Halden                                                    Discharge of condition 6.
Refusals:  None to consider                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  Prior approval refused: None to consider                                                                                                                         Withdrawn:  None to consider                                                                                                                                                                
Other Planning Matters:  

Appeal received - 19/01781/AS - Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels, Tenterden                                         Proposed Farm Shop on the land adjacent to Hallmark Farm and change of land use from agricultural land to A1 (retail) and A3 (restaurant/cafe)                                                                                                                                  Hatchentan - under permanent enforcement following a High Court injunction.  Four parcels of land have been sold as are registered on the Land Registry on 21 July 2020.  4 parcels of land.                                                               Update on the status of the Local Plan – no update                                                                                                                      General information on the Government’s intention to relax planning rules in England soon to be presented in a white paper.                                                                                                                                                                           What we know so far: Designated land is divided into 3 categories, ‘Growth’, ‘Renewal’ or ‘Protected’, affecting the level of planning permission needed.  A fast track planning system for ‘beautiful’ buildings.  New online planning proposals so that local communities will be consulted from the very beginning on the planning process. All new streets will have to be tree-lined  Making all councils have a local plan for housing It also includes the ‘first homes scheme’ to provide newly-built homes at a 30% discount for local people, key workers and first-time buyers.The Government plans to introduce a new national charge for developers – replacing the existing Section 106 agreements and the Community Infrastructure Levy- to fund projects such as schools , roads and GP surgeries.  Already in place , under permitted development for home owners 2 storey extensions do not need planning permits, also developers will be allowed to build above or demolish and rebuild vacant premises , or change the use of town centre shops without planning permission.  This is the essence of the plans.                                                                                                                                                                                                      Cllr Robinson resumed the Chair.
149/20-1 To agree payments in accordance with the Budget and note receipts
Resolved: That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget and receipts noted:
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001568
	L Goldsmith (July Expenses)
	182.35

	001569
	L Goldsmith (July Salary)
	437.40

	001570
	HMRC (July L Goldsmith)
	109.60

	001571
	Playsafety Ltd. (RosPA report)
	164.40

	001572
	Npower Limited (Electricity Sports Pavilion)
	280.38

	001573
	Mint Fresh (Bus stop cleaning)
	40.25

	001574
	Mr. S. Robinson (Expenses)
	28.78


Receipts:  None 
Balance as at 10 August 2020 – Clerk to confirm at the next meeting as unable to access bank statements
149/20-2 To receive an update on changes made to the Bank Mandate                                                                                   Cllr. Robinson was pleased to report that with the kind assistance of Cllr. Harris the new bank mandate has been processed by NatWest.  Cllr. Harris reported that the application for the change of contact details for the new Clerk had got ‘lost’ in the system but would now hopefully be actioned.

150/20  Reports

150/20-1 Ward member  
Cllr Pickering reported that the Borough Council’s new interactive website has been well received. The Government’s new White Paper on planning stresses the importance of providing accommodation for key workers.  ABC has been very proactive and is in the process of purchasing 104 apartments in Ashford for this purpose.  ABC is also pleased to report that the percentage of smokers in the Borough has dropped from 21% to 10% over the last year.  Nationally there has been a fall in the number of people smoking from 15% to 13.9% so ABC is doing well.  Part of the fall is attributed to ‘One You’ which is a national campaign run by Public Health England.  The success of this campaign is particularly high in Ashford where there is a shop which is the only physical location in the country where visitors can pop in to get advice on a range of things such as healthy weight programmes and support to stop smoking.  ABC is supporting the The Changing Places Consortium which launched its campaign in 2006 on behalf of the over 1/4 of a million people who cannot use standard accessible toilets. This includes people with profound and multiple learning disabilities, motor neurone disease, multiple sclerosis, cerebral palsy, as well as older people. To use the toilet in safety and comfort, many people need to be able to access a Changing Places, which have more space and the right equipment.  Ashford boasts being the home to 4 of the 6 vineyards in Kent.  The vineyards provide employment for 10% of Ashford residents and generates over £293 million of revenue per year.  ABC has outlined how they are looking to take their approach to commercialisation onto the next level. The Council has been successful in the past on a fairly small scale, but with uncertainty over future Government funding, a considerable budget impact from the COVID-19 pandemic and a refocusing on future priorities, this work is now being accelerated after the Cabinet endorsed a Commercialisation Strategy. The Council believes it has a great opportunity to fundamentally change how they do business and deliver services in the future, which will not only help the local community and economy recover, but will also bring in income to protect the front line services.  Initially service areas like Lifeline, CCTV, parking, garden waste, category and contract management and Aspire Landscape Management will be looked at and other areas will be explored over time.
150/20-2 Highways  
Cllr. Harris reported that the engineers for South East Water are busy trying to address the water leak on Church Hill.  A specialist team is now being brought in to diagnose the problem.  
150/20-3 Marketing/projects   
Nothing to report.
150/20-4 Finance Committee  
Nothing to report.
150/20-5 KALC 
Members noted that there are currently no plans for a virtual meeting.  The Clerk is attending a virtual KALC conference this week regarding the new regulations coming in this September on Website Accessibility.
151/20 HHVEC update
Cllr. Robinson reported that Kristina Hoath has stepped down as Chairman of the committee and that a replacement is being sought.  The Chairman advised that a group of 8 continue to meet every other Saturday morning to review the response of the High Halden Volunteers’ Group to the needs of local residents during the pandemic.
152/20 Any other Business

Cllr. Harris reported that the new sign for Jubilee Park will be installed on Monday 17 August 2020.
153/20 Items for the next Parish Council meeting
Car parking arrangements for the football clubs
Speed restrictions for cars exiting the car park for Jubilee Park

154/20 Date of next meeting

Monday 14 September at 7.00pm by Zoom Pro.                                                 The meeting closed at 8.01pm

